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Background

The National Assembly for Wales unanimously agreed a motion signed by the four party leaders to apply for admission to membership of the Commonwealth Parliamentary Association (CPA) on July 7 1999.  Wales was formally welcomed into the CPA at the General Assembly meeting in Trinidad on 19 September 1999. 

The Branch Executive meets at least once a term, on the basis that any other Branch Members who wish to be present are welcome to attend.  An AGM of the whole Branch is usually held during the last term of the year.
Branch Structure
All Assembly Members
President:  The Rt. Hon the Lord Elis-Thomas PC AM
Vice President: Rosemary Butler AM


Chair: Janet Ryder AM


Vice Chairs:
Jeff Cuthbert AM

Mike German AM
Alun Cairns AM 
Secretary:

Claire Clancy, Chief Executive and Clerk of the National Assembly for Wales
Secretariat:

Al Davies, National Assembly for Wales International Relations Team
CHAIR'S REPORT

The Branch has maintained its position as an active Member of the CPA.  It has sent delegates to conferences and seminars in the UK and overseas and has hosted a range of visitors from across the Commonwealth visiting the National Assembly for Wales. 

Furthermore, this past year has seen the Branch play a very proactive role with regards the governance of the CPA. A working group was established at this year’s meeting of the Region in Guernsey, and the Wales Branch worked in close partnership with the other working group members to draft the “Enhancing Governance” paper. The paper, and its recommendations, has now been endorsed by the Region as a whole and will now be put forth to the CPA’s other eight Regions in 2010. Copies of the “Enhancing Governance” report are available upon request.
ACTIVITIES UNDERTAKEN DURING THE PERIOD OF THE REPORT:
International Parliamentary Conference (February) 
Assembly Members Mike German and Joyce Watson represented the Branch at the UK Branch International Parliamentary Conference on “International Migration and Human Trafficking”.

Visit to CPA Northern Ireland Branch (March) 
Janet Ryder, along with Assembly Committee Clerk John Grimes, visited the Northern Ireland Branch to discuss the CPA Wales Branch experience of working with the parliament of Lesotho and of how this relationship developed. The Northern Ireland Branch are themselves now considering establishing similar links with a developing African country parliament.
Commonwealth Day 2009 (March)
As in previous years, the Branch organised an event to celebrate Commonwealth Day.  Commonwealth Day is an annual event which officially takes place on the second Monday in March (marked on the Tuesday here in Wales) in which countries of the Commonwealth celebrate their links with one another and the core values of the modern Commonwealth
The Branch selected Laura Hayes, a young person from the Rhondda valley to attend the CPA Secretariat’s Commonwealth Day programme in London on 9th March.  Laura is a member of Funky Dragon, Wales’ national forum for children and young people.  

Commonwealth Day was marked at the Assembly on Tuesday 10th March with an evening reception. Speakers at the reception included the Branch President, the National Assembly’s Presiding Officer, Lord Elis-Thomas, the Branch Chair Janet Ryder AM and also Laura Hayes. Laura addressed the audience and told of her experience in London with her peers at the Commonwealth day in Westminster the previous day and of her thoughts on the relevance of the core values of the Modern Commonwealth to young people like herself, in line with this year’s Commonwealth theme “The Commonwealth@60 – Serving a New Generation”. Musical entertainment was provided by Gbubemi Amas, a talented musician and singer from the Crosshands Anthill African Centre.  
CPA Executive Committee Meeting
13-18 April, Bermuda
Jeff Cuthbert AM represented Wales, as the Regional representative at the Executive Committee’s mid-year meeting.

The Executive Committee discussed a number of issues including progress of the CPA commissioned staff review report, the CPA HQ’s Accounts, the CPA’s charitable status, Audit Recommendations and the Rotation of Elected CPA Executive Officers. 
The Secretary General reported that discussions were underway to bring Eire within the CPA. Jeff Cuthbert AM offered the assistance of the CPA Wales Branch as an intermediary because of the positive relations between the National Assembly for Wales and the Dáil.
An interesting discussion took place regarding the representation of women at CPA Conferences, seminars and meetings and reference was made to the National Assembly for Wales as a model of good practice.
Launch of the Wales Branch of the British-Australian Society (April)
The National Assembly for Wales welcomed the Australian High Commissioner, His Excellency John Dauth who came to the Senedd  to officially launch the Wales Branch of the British- Australia Society in an event hosted by the Wales Branch President The Rt. Hon the Lord Elis-Thomas PC AM
Visit by the Royal Commonwealth Society International Director General (April)
The Wales Branch welcomed Dr Danny Sriskandarajah, the recently appointed Director General of the Royal Commonwealth Society International to learn more of the Society’s work and vision and of how they are working in partnership with the Royal Commonwealth Society Wales. Assembly Members and the RCS agreed to work in closer partnership to achieve common goals, with the promotion of the Commonwealth Essay Competition in Wales noted as a specific objective.
40th Conference of the British Isles and Mediterranean Region, 
15-19 June, Guernsey.  
65 Parliamentarians representing 16 Parliaments of the Commonwealth, including International observers from Canada, India and Jamaica were present at the Conference in St Peter Port. The CPA Wales branch was represented by a full delegation, led by the Branch Vice-President Rosemary Butler AM,  and including Branch Chair Janet Ryder AM, Mike German AM, Jeff Cuthbert AM, David Melding AM and Alun Cairns AM as International Executive Committee Representative.  The conference plenary and workshop sessions focused upon the theme of:
 “The Economic Downturn – the Responsibilities of Parliamentarians.”
The main conference goal was to focus on the responsibility of parliamentarians, share expertise in financial regulation, governance and investment to consider a joint and effective global response to the crisis.
Members attended Plenary and workshop sessions on a number of related themes, including:
 “The global economic downturn: its origins, impacts and possible policy responses”; “The impact of the crisis on developing countries” and “A framework for parliamentary action”. Distinguished guest speakers included Mr Jon Moulton, Professor Patrick Minford and Professor Robert Van Order. 
The CPA Wales Branch BIMR Conference Report will be available in the New Year.

Visit by the CPA Secretary General (June)
The Branch was pleased of the opportunity to welcome the CPA Secretary General Dr William F Shija to the National Assembly for Wales on this, his first visit to Wales since taking office. The Secretary General was given a tour of the Senedd and his visit also included meetings with the Branch Vice-President, Chair, Secretary and other Members of the Branch Executive Committee.
Llangollen International Eisteddfod (July)
The National Assembly for Wales stand at this year’s Llangollen Eisteddfod held a Q&A session with Members of the Assembly’s European and External Affairs Committee and also an exhibition and information about the Commonwealth and the work of the CPA Wales Branch. The Branch Chair and Mike German AM were present, as were members of the Royal Commonwealth Society Wales who were promoting the Commonwealth essay competition for Welsh schools. This internationally themed day at the Assembly stand also included an address by the festival’s Honorary President Terry Waite CBE.  The event was very successful with positive feedback and it is now hoped that the CPA Wales Branch will have a presence at the National Assembly’s stand in next year’s Llangollen International Eisteddfod.
“Wales Paperless Parliament”
The CPA’s “The Parliamentarian” Journal (Issue 2, July 2009) featured a commissioned article by the National Assembly’s Chief Executive and Clerk and Branch Secretary Claire Clancy titled “Wales Paperless Parliament”. In the article, Claire Clancy outlines how a commitment to sustainability underpins the Senedd – from the design of the building itself to the way Assembly Members conduct their business. The article was very well received and has resulted in visiting parliamentarians and officials specifically requesting more information and demonstrations of the Senedd technology as part of their visit programme. A recent high profile visitor who was very impressed in the way in which Assembly Members work in the Siambr was The Rt. Hon John Bercow MP, Speaker of the House of Commons who visited on 30 September.
55th Commonwealth Parliamentary Conference
28 September – 6 October 2009, Tanzania. 
Jeff Cuthbert AM represented the National Assembly for Wales at the conference which was held in Arusha, Tanzania. Also present was Mike German AM as Regional Representative. The Conference was attended by more than 700 Parliamentarians and senior parliamentary officials from close to 175 nation, state, provincial and territorial Parliaments and Legislatures in the Commonwealth Parliamentary Association. The Conference theme was “The Commonwealth and the CPA: Meeting Future Global Challenges”. 

Delegates assessed policy options to respond to such key global challenges as the financial crisis, climate change, trade, governance and conflict prevention.  
A  Post Conference report and further information is available upon request.
Commonwealth Visitors to the Senedd. 
The Branch provided Members to assist in the provision of programmes for Commonwealth visitors to the Assembly. These included:

· The Hon Michael Polley MP, Speaker of the House of Assembly, Parliament of Australia – 27.01.09
· Mr Tim Barnett MP, New Zealand Parliament – 03.02.09
· Hon. Barry John House MLC, President of the Legislative Council Parliament of Western Australia – 08.07.09
· Mr Harry Jenkins MP, Speaker of the House of Representatives, Parliament of Australia – 14.07.09. 
· HE Mr Michael Eng Cheng Teo, High Commissioner for the Republic of Singapore – 07.10.09

Forward Look:
The Commonwealth@60

The Branch looks forward to 2nd December when the CPA Wales Branch will officially be marking and celebrating the 60th anniversary of the modern Commonwealth with an evening reception at the Senedd hosted by the Branch President.
European and External Affairs Committee
The CPA Wales Branch Chair will be giving evidence to the European and External Affairs Committee in the new year (date tbc). The Chair looks forward to the opportunity to discuss the current activities of the CPA Wales Branch and the ways in which Wales is positively represented through the Association.
British Isles and Mediterranean Region Conference. 
10 – 14 May 2010
 The Isle of Man Branch of the CPA will host the 41t BIMR Conference. The theme of next year’s conference has been announced as “Technology and democracy: Successes and Challenges”. We will be actively promoting our e-democracy agenda and inviting Members for expressions of interest in due course.
Commonwealth Parliamentary Conference 2010.  
The 56th Commonwealth Parliamentary Conference will be held in Nairobi, Kenya in September 2010.
Branch Sponsorship Scheme, (ongoing).    
Members are reminded of the availability of this scheme and encouraged to look for opportunities to apply for support for study visits to other Commonwealth Parliaments and Assemblies.  Members interested in this opportunity should in the first instance email the Branch Secretariat Al Davies (al.davies@wales.gsi.gov.uk) with a brief outline and business case of their proposed study visit.
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